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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 
TO:   Dr. Osman Galal  
 
FROM: Barry M. Popkin, Chair 

Carlos Monteiro, Vice Chair 
 
DATE: September 9, 2009 
 
RE:  Report on Activities of the Task Force on the Nutrition in Transition 
 
 
Overall, the Committee has become rather inactive.  The individual members have continued to 
do a great deal to promote issues related to the speeding up of the shift to a stage of nutrition-
related noncommunicable diseases.  This has included both research and programmatic/policy 
work. We have not seen a younger person who could take over and steer this task force forward.  
We recommend ending the work of this task force. 
 
While there is a growing need for us to identify new young scholars working in this area, we are 
not able to give the time needed to do this and we have not seen leadership emerge globally that 
is up to the challenge and also has the ability to raise funds to initiate some of the large activities 
this committee undertook in the past. 
 
To summarize, this Task Force has had a number of noteworthy accomplishments. These 
included a highly successful Bellagio Conference on the Nutrition Transition and related 
publication, holding of regional symposia at all regional nutrition conferences (SLAN, Africa, 
Asia), creation of symposia at a number of national nutrition society meetings, creating funded 
symposia at several international nutrition congresses, and a large amount of funding and a 
global meeting in Sao Paulo as we attempted to fund a 12-country WHO-IUNS huge survey.  We 
raised over a $500,000 as we obtained NIH, UNC and WHO funding.  We held three internationl 
meetings to plan this initiative (these included most IUNS task force committee members and 
many others from the 12 countries), met with the Welcome Trust, Directors of three NIH 
institutes, present to the NIH nutrition staff from all institutes, and almost got the full funding for 
a direct cost $72 million 12-country effort.  The Iraq war ended that effort.  We also involved the 



 

Task Force in country level programmatic and policy initiatives and did a great job in a few 
countries but not globally. 
 
If our job was to raise the level of understanding and the overall visibility of this topic in the 
international nutrition community we succeeded.  If it was to create as we had hoped long-term 
research and a coordinated effort aimed at policy changes across all continents, we did not 
succeed.  



 

 Attachment A: Members of the International Union for Nutritional Sciences 
 
 Task Force on the Nutrition Transition as of September 4, 2009 
 

Dr. Barry M. Popkin, Chair 
Professor of Nutrition 
Mailing Address 
Carolina Population Carolina 
University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 
CB # 8120 University Square 
123 W. Franklin St. 
Chapel Hill, NC  27516-3997 
Phone:  (919) 966-1732 
Fax:  (919) 966-9159 
E-Mail: POPKIN@UNC.EDU 
 

Dr. Carlos A. Monteiro, Vice Chair 
São Paulo University 
Center for Epidemiological Studies in 
  Health and Nutrition (NUPENS/USP) 
Av. Dr. Arnaldo, 715 
01246-904 - Sao Paulo 
SP-Brazil 
Phone:  (55-11) 64-6068 
Fax: 55-11-852-6748 
E-Mail: carlosam@usp.br 

Dr. Juan Rivera, Director 
Center for Research in Population Health 
Instituto Nacional de Salud Publica 
Av. Universidad 655, Col. Sta. Ma. Ahuacatitlan, 
Cuernavaca, Mor. CP 62508 Mexico 
Tel/Fax: 011-52-73-11-22-19 
E-mail:  jrivera@insp3.insp.mx 

Dr. Lesley Bourne 
National Health & Development Research 
    Programme 
Medical Research Council 
19070 Tygerberg 7505 
South Africa 
Phone:  011-27-21-938-0313 
Fax:   011-27 21-938-0342 
E-Mail:  lesley.bourne@mrc.ac.za 

Mr. Geoffrey Cannon 
Director of Science 
World Cancer Research Fund 
105 Park St. 
London W1Y 3FB 
U.K. 
Phone:  011-44-171-343-4200 
Fax:  011-44-171-343-4201 
E-Mail: g.cannon@wcrf.org.uk 
 

 
Professor  Dr. Vongsvat Kosulwat 
Mead Johnson and the Institute of Nutrition  
Mahidol University  
Salaya, Phutthamonthon 
Nakhon Pathom, Thailand 73170 
tel Off: 011-66-2-889-3820/800-238 
fax Off: 011-66-2-441-9344 
email:grvpt@mahidol.ac.th 

Professor  Sabah Benjelloun 
Consultant on Nutrition and development 
21 Ave Maghreb Arabi Apt 16 
10000 Rabat, Morocco 
Tel & fax: (212) 37 73 56 22 
Mobil:212 64 55 07 49 
E-Mail: jelloune@yahoo.com 

Zhai Fengying, Professor Emeritus 
Department of Public Nutrition 
Institute of Nutrition and Food Safety 
Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention 
29 Nan Wei Road 
Beijing, China 
Phone:  86-10-6304-1362 /631-1875 
Fax:  011-86-10-63011875 
E-Mail:  infh@public.bta.net.cn 
 

Professor H.H. Vorster 
Dept. Home Economics and Dietetics 
University of Potchefstroom 
Potchefstroom  2520 
South Africa 
Phone: 011-27-0148 2992469 
Fax: 011-27-148 2992464 or (27-148) 99 2799 
E-Mail:  VGEHHV@puknet.puk.ac.za 

Dr. Gail Harrison 
Dept. of Community Health Sciences 
UCLA School of Public Health 
10833 LeConte Avenue 
Los Angeles, CA 90095 
Bus: (310) 825-3738, 206-8444 B Fax: (310) 794-1805 
Home: (Phone) 805-496-5886 B (Fax) 805-496-2334 
E-mail: gailh@ucla.edu 
 

 



 

Dr. Colleen Doak 
Assistant Professor, Department of Nutrition and Health 
Institute of Health Sciences, Vrije University Amsterdam 
De Boelelaan 1085 
1081 HV Amsterdam 
The Netherlands 
Work phone: +31 20 598 9282 
Work fax: +31 20 598 6940 
Email: colleen.doak@falw.vu.nl 
Email for large attachments: colleen.doak@gmail.com 
 
Home address: 
Kapelsteeg 3 
1381 XK Weesp 
The Netherlands 
Home phone: +31 29 441 1290 
 
 
 
 


